

Expand Access to Mental Health Care Remove Barriers to Psychologists Prescribing Medications

By Jeffrey A. Singer

n his March 1, 2022, State of the Union address, President Biden focused the nation's attention on a "national mental health crisis."¹ Before the COVID-19 pandemic, mood disorders and suicidal thoughts and behaviors had been rising at alarming levels for years.² The pandemic and government-mandated lockdowns increased isolation, anxiety, and despair while also reducing access to mental health services. According to a 2022 Harris Poll conducted for the National Council on Mental Wellbeing, approximately 40 percent of Americans said they could not get mental health services in the past 12 months, particularly services requiring drug-based therapy.³

Clinical psychologists could be playing a greater role in meeting those needs. Some federal agencies, five states, and the territory of Guam authorize competent clinical psychologists to prescribe medications that treat mental illness by affecting mood and mental functions. Unfortunately, most states prohibit competent clinical psychologists from prescribing such medications. To help address the mental health crisis, state lawmakers should expand the scope of practice of competent clinical psychologists to include prescribing.

THE PROBLEM

Mental illness is a serious and growing problem in the United States. The National Institute of Mental Health estimates that 52.9 million, or nearly 1 in 5, adults in the United States live with mental illness.⁴ In 2021, nearly 48,000 U.S. residents died from suicide.⁵ Suicide is the second-leading cause of death among people aged 10–34 in the United States.⁶ The U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs reports that veterans die from suicide at twice the rate of non-veterans. The rate is nearly three times higher for veterans aged 18–34.⁷



JEFFREY A. SINGER, MD, practices general surgery in Phoenix and is a senior fellow at the Cato Institute; SHIVANI EKKANATH and WILLIAM GEOFFROY assisted in creating this policy brief.

People with mental health disorders often develop substance use disorders, which contributes to the skyrocketing increase in drug overdose deaths.⁸ Reports of anxiety, depression, feeling isolated, self-harm, and suicidal thoughts among young adults and adolescents began to increase beginning around 2012.⁹ After rising 35 percent from 1999 to 2018, suicide rates declined 5 percent through 2020, though provisional data show suicide rates returning to pre-pandemic levels, increasing by 4 percent from 2020 to 2021.¹⁰

Research indicates that growing numbers of patients are seeking treatment for mental illness, yet supply is unable to meet existing needs. The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention estimates that 23.2 percent of adults aged 18–44 received mental health services during the past 12 months in 2021, an increase from 18.5 percent in 2019.¹¹ A 2020 report by the Kaiser Family Foundation concluded that the United States has only enough psychiatrists to meet 26 percent of the population's needs. The federal government estimates the need for mental health services and designates certain areas of each state to be "health provider shortage areas" if the number of psychiatrists cannot meet that level of need. Figure 1 presents, on a statewide basis, Kaiser Family Foundation estimates of how much of that need the existing stock of psychiatrists could meet. Lending credence to claims of mental health care shortages is the fact that states erect considerable barriers to entry that restrict the supply of mental health services.

THE ROLE OF CLINICAL PSYCHOLOGISTS IN MENTAL HEALTH CARE

Clinical psychologists diagnose and treat mental health disorders using various methods of talk therapy. States require clinical psychologists to obtain a doctoral degree in clinical psychology (PhD or PsyD) from a state-approved

Figure 1





Source: "Mental Health Care Health Professional Shortage Areas (HPSAs)," State Health Facts, Kaiser Family Foundation, September 30, 2021. Note: The Kaiser Family Foundation computes percent of need met "by dividing the number of psychiatrists available to serve the population of the area, group, or facility by the number of psychiatrists that would be necessary to eliminate the mental health Health Professional Shortage Area."

institution. Satisfying the requirements that states impose to become a clinical psychologist typically takes 8–12 years; many states also require a postdoctoral fellowship, which can add 1–2 years.¹²

In general, clinical psychologists do not prescribe medications. If they believe antidepressants, mood stabilizers, or other medications would facilitate therapy, they refer patients to a prescribing practitioner. Depending on the state, prescribing practitioners can include physician assistants and nurse practitioners in addition to physicians.¹³

Usually, the prescribing practitioner of choice is a psychiatrist. Psychiatrists are medical doctors with extensive training in using medication to treat mental illness. Nowadays, psychiatrists function primarily as prescribers. One survey found that only about 10.8 percent of psychiatrists offered any talk therapy.¹⁴

Psychiatrists are costly and in short supply. Initial consultations with a psychiatrist can cost as much as \$500, and follow-up visits can range from \$100 to \$300 per hour.¹⁵ Roughly half of psychiatrists don't accept insurance.¹⁶ Per capita, there are about twice as many clinical psychologists as psychiatrists in the United States (30 versus 16.6 per 100,000 people) and nearly three times as many in rural areas (9.1 versus 3.4 per 100,000 people).¹⁷ Many rural counties lack an adequate number of psychiatrists.¹⁸ Patients must often travel long distances to see psychiatrists to whom their clinical psychologists refer them.

Clinical psychologists can also refer patients to other prescribing practitioners, including non-specialist physicians and, where state law permits, physician assistants and nurse practitioners. States allow these clinicians to prescribe antidepressants, mood stabilizers, and antipsychotics even though they often lack expertise in these medications. Referring clinical psychologists often advise and support these practitioners on which medication(s) to prescribe.¹⁹ (See Appendix.) In some cases, clinical psychologists may have more expertise about these medications than the prescribing practitioners they advise.

ONE POTENTIAL SOLUTION: PRESCRIBING PSYCHOLOGISTS

"Prescribing psychologists" (RxPs) became a distinct psychology specialty in the United States in 1991 when the Department of Defense (DOD) trained 10 clinical psychologists to prescribe medications in a six-year trial program at certain military bases.²⁰ Military service can take a severe psychological toll on personnel. In 1989, in an effort to expand mental health care to military personnel, Congress directed the DOD to "establish a demonstration pilot training program under which military psychologists may be trained and authorized to issue appropriate psychotropic medications under certain circumstances."²¹ The DOD developed a two-year program of classroom instruction and clinical training. The federal government asserts the authority to develop its own clinician categories and training programs for health professionals who work exclusively within federal agencies, including in cases where those clinicians' activities may not comply with state law.²²

An American College of Neuropsychopharmacology panel consisting of three psychiatrists and three clinical psychologists, each of whom "had research and clinical experience" and "served as directors of training programs," continually evaluated the program. The panel found that RxPs "filled critical needs, and they performed with excellence wherever they were placed." Seven of the RxPs worked with psychiatrists. An eighth collaborated somewhat with "a staff psychiatrist [who] was less experienced in psychopharmacology than the [RxP] graduate—and openly admitted this." The remaining RxPs did not collaborate with psychiatrists. One worked with primary care physicians, and the other worked with other psychologists. Among the graduates, "eight out of 10 were serving as chiefs or assistant chiefs of an outpatient psychology clinic or a mental health clinic." Most had broad latitude to prescribe, with "no significant formulary restrictions." The panel considered the few restrictions the graduates faced to be "unfounded and unreasonable." Half of the graduates "advanced to independent provider status"; the panel disagreed with the reflexive denial of independent practice to other graduates. Importantly, the panel noted, "there have been no adverse effects associated with the practices of these graduates" in part because "they have shown impressively that they knew their own weaknesses, and that they knew when, where, and how to consult" with moreknowledgeable clinicians. The panel concluded, "it seems clear . . . that a 2-year program—one year didactic, one year clinical practicum that includes at least a 6-month inpatient rotation—can transform licensed clinical psychologists into

prescribing psychologists who can function effectively and safely in the military setting to expand the delivery of mental health treatment to a variety of patients and clients in a cost effective way."²³

The U.S. General Accounting Office likewise reviewed the program. It concluded that the RxP graduates

seem to be well integrated at their assigned military treatment facilities . . . generally serve in positions of authority, such as clinic or department chiefs . . . treat a variety of mental health patients; prescribe from comprehensive lists of drugs, or formularies; and carry patient caseloads comparable to those of psychiatrists and psychologists at the same hospitals and clinics. Also . . . the clinical supervisors, providers, and officials we spoke with at the graduates' current and prior locations—as well as a panel of mental health clinicians who evaluated each of the graduates—were complimentary about the quality of patient care provided by the graduates.²⁴

Importantly, the RxPs "reduc[ed] the time patients must wait for treatment and [increased] the number of personnel and dependents who can be treated for illnesses requiring psychotropic medications."²⁵

Since that demonstration project, other federal agencies have recognized, and allowed patients to benefit from access to, prescribing psychologists. The Indian Health Service and the Commissioned Corps of the U.S. Public Health Service have removed barriers to competent clinical psychologists prescribing medications to their patients.²⁶ Today, some of those pioneer RxPs are still prescribing and training other RxPs in the DOD and these other federal agencies. As of 2017, the DOD, the U.S. Public Health Service, and the Indian Health Service employed approximately 30 prescribing psychologists.²⁷

Some state and territorial governments have also recognized the potential of prescribing psychologists. In 1999, the territory of Guam eased barriers to competent clinical psychologists prescribing medications. New Mexico became the first state to do so in 2002. Since then, Idaho, Louisiana, Illinois, and Iowa have followed suit.²⁸ According to Dr. Beth Rom-Rymer of the American Psychological Association, there were approximately 222 active prescribing psychologists across the United States as of mid-2022.²⁹ These states still impose substantial requirements on RxPs. Requirements include completing specialized instruction and training, acquiring a master's degree in clinical psychopharmacology, and/or passing a national standardized exam, all on top of receiving a doctorate in clinical psychology. (See Figure 2 and Appendix.)

Even these requirements may be excessive. Illinois requires RxPs to pass the national standardized Psychopharmacology Exam for Psychologists (PEP) and to complete nine medical rotations (i.e., apprenticeships with medical doctors) accruing at least 1,620 hours of clinical experience within a span of 14–28 months. It is not immediately clear how rotations in, for example, obstetrics/gynecology and surgery enhance the quality of care of prescribing psychologists. The DOD recognized the potential for overtraining RxPs.³⁰ As its program progressed, the DOD shortened and tailored medical school courses in anatomy, biochemistry, endocrinology, histology, microscopic pathology, and other subjects to meet the needs of prescribing psychologists.³¹

Indeed, these states require RxPs to receive more training and evaluation in knowledge, diagnosis, and treatment of mental health disorders (including medication treatment) than they require medical doctors to receive. States do not require primary care doctors to pass the PEP. Yet they do not restrict primary care doctors' ability to prescribe psychotropic medications. Incongruously, in some cases, states require RxPs who did pass the PEP to coordinate care with a primary care physician who did not pass the PEP to obtain a conditional certification before they can prescribe independently.

The 45 states with complete bans on psychologists prescribing medications impose regulations that reduce access to mental health care and leave patients less safe. They reduce access by limiting the number of competent mental health practitioners who can prescribe medications. They leave patients less safe by allowing clinicians with less training to prescribe psychotropic medications but prohibiting clinical psychologists with more training from meeting that need. States permit primary care doctors, general surgeons, orthopedic surgeons, and other surgical specialists to prescribe psychotropic medications despite the fact that they have little knowledge or experience treating mental health problems. Those 45 states incongruously allow clinicians with less expertise to prescribe while prohibiting those with more expertise from prescribing. They prohibit RxPs who

Figure 2 Most states prohibit psychologists from prescribing medications



Source: See Appendix. Note: In Nevada, Massachusetts, and Vermont, psychologists may not prescribe but may advise prescribing clinicians.

have *passed* a national exam on pharmacology from prescribing but impose no barrier to prescribing by medical doctors, and in some cases by nurse practitioners and physician assistants, who have *not* passed that exam.

Because the number of RxPs remains small, little data exist regarding how they prescribe relative to other health care professionals. The evidence to date suggests RxPs prescribe similarly to or more conservatively than psychiatrists. The American College of Neuropsychopharmacology panel found that in the DOD program, "The diagnoses made and the medications prescribed by the graduates . . . essentially mirrored what psychiatrists did with the same population, and, in fact, they differed little from the private practices of the psychiatrists on the Evaluation Panel."³² One study in 2020 found that prescribing psychologists differ from psychiatrists and other health care practitioners in that they more often integrate prescribing medications with talk therapy. The study found that RxPs reduced the dosage or removed at least one medication for 57.8 percent of new patients who were already on medication. Nonprescribing mental health practitioners sometimes refer their patients to RxPs to prescribe medication. RxPs saw 35.8 percent of their patients for this reason. Nevertheless, the analysis found that only 0.8 percent of RxP patients' sessions lasted 15 minutes or less, compared to psychiatrists, with whom 21.5 percent of visits were 15 minutes or less.³³

RECOMMENDATIONS

State lawmakers should remove regulatory barriers that block competent clinical psychologists from prescribing medications to their patients.

Ideally, states should repeal licensing laws and accredit third-party certifying bodies to perform licensing boards' functions. Such organizations review applicants' education and experience to certify that they are competent to provide various types of mental health services.³⁴ Existing third-party certifying organizations equipped to evaluate RxPs include the American Board of Clinical Pharmacology, the American Board of Psychiatry and Neurology, the American Board of Professional Psychology, and the American Society of Clinical Psychopharmacology.³⁵ Even the American Psychiatric Association (which represents psychiatrists) and the American Medical Association (which represents medical doctors) could develop their own standards and certifications for RxPs to compete with those of other third-party organizations. RxPs could apply to one or more certifying organizations.

States should also enact laws recognizing practitioner licenses from other states and territories. Such laws should not require that practitioners reside in the state. This would enable licensed RxPs from the five states and Guam to provide talk therapy and prescribe medications to patients in the other states. In 2019, Arizona became the first state to recognize out-of-state occupational and professional licenses. Unfortunately, licensees must permanently reside in Arizona.³⁶

As a second-best solution, states should work within existing law to reduce barriers to competent psychologists prescribing medications. Lawmakers should go even further than Idaho, Illinois, Iowa, Louisiana, and New Mexico have. States that require a master's degree in clinical psychopharmacology (MSCP) should remove requirements that prescribing psychologists obtain that degree only after obtaining a doctorate in clinical psychology; competent RxPs might also obtain an MSCP either before or at the same time as they obtain a doctorate. States should remove barriers to RxPs who have trained through apprenticeships and educational programs other than MSCP programs, if they pass the national PEP exam and provide convincing evidence of knowledge and experience. As the DOD did, states should eliminate requirements that RxPs undergo unnecessary didactic instruction and should tailor such requirements to what prescribing psychologists will face in their practices. States should likewise eliminate clinical-experience requirements, such as obstetrics/gynecology and surgery rotations, that are not relevant to prescribing psychologists' practices.

Lawmakers should not assume that existing educational paths or other paths that they might imagine are the only ways to produce competent prescribing psychologists. States should make licensing criteria flexible enough to accommodate educational innovations that academics, practitioners, and policymakers cannot foresee. For example, while an MSCP is one educational path RxPs can take, it is not the only path.

As a third-best solution, states should emulate New Mexico's approach to regulating prescribing psychologists. New Mexico has the fewest barriers of the five states in which competent clinical psychologists currently prescribe. The state requires RxPs to acquire at least 450 hours of postdoctoral didactic instruction and 400 hours of clinical experience in clinical psychopharmacology. New Mexico avoids extraneous didactic and clinical experience requirements. The state prefers American Psychological Association-accredited postdoctoral programs but approves graduates of nonaccredited programs on a case-by-case basis. Graduates must also pass the national standardized PEP to receive a two-year provisional license. The state allows RxPs to practice independently but only after a primary care provider supervises them for two years. New Mexico's regulations may still be unnecessarily burdensome, but applying them nationwide would dramatically expand access to vital mental health services.

Lobbyists for the incumbent prescribing professionals both reliably oppose efforts to remove these barriers and reliably support onerous or inflexible requirements for RxPs.³⁷ Lawmakers should avoid enacting needlessly burdensome licensing requirements that protect incumbent prescribers from competition at the expense of patients.

CONCLUSION

Medication can be vital to the treatment of many mental illnesses. Because most states license only physicians (and, in some states, nurse practitioners and physician assistants) to prescribe these medications, it can be difficult for many people with mental illnesses to access affordable therapy that coordinates talk therapy with medication therapy.

Government-imposed barriers to entry restrict access to mental health professionals who are competent to prescribe medications. Prescribing clinical psychologists have a nearly 30-year track record of providing skilled, comprehensive mental health care to people with mental illnesses. Amid growing mental health needs and a shortage of mental health resources, state lawmakers should prioritize removing barriers to psychologists prescribing medications. Doing so can increase the supply of competent mental health prescribers and reduce the costs and inconvenience of mental health care.

States with less than total bans on prescribing psychologists

	State and year enacted	Statutory authority
Prescribe	Guam (1999)	Under 10 Guam Code §§ 121101–122530 (2019), psychopharmacology training required
	New Mexico (2002)	 Under N.M. Code R. § 16.22.23 (2018), psychologists complete at least 450 hours of didactic instruction and 400 hours of supervised clinical experience in psychopharmacology Supervised by a physician or designated primary care provider for two years under a conditional prescription certificate
	Louisiana (2004)	Under LA. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 37:1360.55, the State Board of Medical Examiners shall issue a medical psychologist license to applicants who are currently licensed and in good standing with the Louisiana State Board of Examiners of psychologists, graduated with a postdoctoral master's degree in clinical psychopharmacology or equivalent training as approved by the board, and passed a national exam in psychopharmacology
	Illinois (2014)	 Under 225 III. Comp. Stat. § 15/4.2-4.3, psychologists to receive special training in the field of psychopharmacology Completion of supervised clinical rotation, lasting 14 months covering a variety of settings: hospitals, prisons, mental health clinics, etc. Requirements: passing the Psychopharmacology Exam for Psychologists, prescribing psychology residency (consisting of nine medical rotations in family medicine, internal medicine, psychiatry, pediatrics, geriatrics, obstetrics/gynecology, emergency medicine, surgery, and one other elective) between 14 and 28 months Rotations must total at least 1,620 hours Each resident must accumulate at least 20 hours per week while undertaking this residency Prescribing psychologists may not prescribe to patients under 17 or older than 65, pregnant patients, or patients with a serious medical condition and may not prescribe Schedule II controlled substances
	lowa (2016)	 Under 4 Iowa Code § 154B.9–11 (2021), psychologists to complete a postdoctoral master's degree in psychopharmacology Training requirements include 400 hours of supervised clinical training and practicum, with 25 percent being in a primary care or community mental health setting Requirement of specific relevant clinical experience in clinical psychopharmacology Special training in assessment and pathophysiology Supervised by a physician or designated primary care provider for two years under a conditional prescription certificate
	Idaho	 Under Idaho Code Ann. § 54-2317, psychologists must complete a postdoctoral master's degree in psychopharmacology from an American Psychological Association-designated training program Supervised practicum in clinical assessment and pathophysiology Pass a nationally recognized examination Two-year supervised provisional prescribing period No hourly requirements for psychopharmacology training Psychologists prohibited from prescribing a list of illicit drugs
May advise and support prescribing clinicians	Massachusetts	Under Massachusetts Psychology Board opinion, psychologists may offer medication recommendations to a prescribing physician
	Nevada	Under Nev. Admin. Code § 641.208.14, psychologists may discuss medications with a patient or advise and support a physician regarding medication for the patient
	Vermont	Under Vt. Code R. \S 04 030 270, psychologists may recommend prescriptions to a prescriber but may not prescribe themselves

NOTES

1. "Fact Sheet: President Biden to Announce Strategy to Address Our National Mental Health Crisis, as Part of Unity Agenda in His First State of the Union," Statements and Releases, Briefing Room, White House, March 1, 2022.

2. Marisa Iati, "The Pandemic Has Caused Nearly Two Years of Collective Trauma. Many People Are Near a Breaking Point," *Washington Post*, December 24, 2021. See also Jeffrey A. Singer, "Anxiety, Despair, and the Coronavirus Pandemic," *Cato at Liberty* (blog), Cato Institute, May 30, 2020; and Jean M. Twenge et al., "Age, Period, and Cohort Trends in Mood Disorder Indicators and Suicide-Related Outcomes in a Nationally Representative Dataset, 2005–2017," *Journal of Abnormal Psychology* 128, no. 3 (2019): 185–99.

3. "2022 Access to Care Survey," National Council for Mental Wellbeing; Cara Murez, "4 in 10 U.S. Adults Who Need Mental Health Care Can't Get It: Survey," U.S. News & World Report, June 8, 2022; and Ian Morris, "Psychopharmacology Seeks to Close the Gap for Americans in Need," {Insight} (blog), February 3, 2022.

4. "Mental Illness," Mental Health Information, National Institute of Mental Health, last updated January 2022.

5. Erika Edwards, "After 2-Year Decline, Suicide Rates Rise Again," *NBC News*, September 30, 2022; and Sally C. Curtin, Matthew D. Garnett, and Farida B. Ahmad, "Provisional Numbers and Rates of Suicide by Month and Demographic Characteristics: United States, 2021," Vital Statistics Rapid Release Report no. 24, National Vital Statistics System, National Center for Health Statistics, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, September 2022.

6. "About Underlying Cause of Death, 1999–2020," CDC WONDER, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

7. Anna Richardson and Sarah Roxburgh, "More Veterans Die by Suicide than in Combat. But It's Preventable," *Cognoscenti*, WBUR, September 28, 2021.

8. "Common Comorbidities with Substance Use Disorders Research Report," *National Institute on Drug Abuse*, September 27, 2022; and Mike Stobbe, "U.S. Overdose Deaths Hit Record 107,000 Last Year, CDC Says," Associated Press, May 11, 2022.

9. Jean M. Twenge, "Increases in Depression, Self-Harm, and Suicide among U.S. Adolescents after 2012 and Links to Technology Use: Possible Mechanisms," *Psychiatric Research* & *Clinical Practice* 2, no. 1 (Summer 2020): 19–25.

10. Matthew F. Garnett, Sally C. Curtin, and Deborah M.

Stone, "Suicide Mortality in the United States, 2000–2020," National Center for Health Statistics Data Brief no. 433, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, March 2022.

11. Emily P. Terlizzi and Jeannine S. Schiller, "Mental Health Treatment among Adults Aged 18–44: United States, 2019–2021," National Center for Health Statistics Data Brief no. 444, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, September 2022.

12. Nina Chamlou, "How to Become a Clinical Psychologist," Psychology.org, updated August 11, 2022.

13. "What Is the Scope of Practice?," Scope of Practice, American Medical Association, May 25, 2022.

14. Michelle Andrews, "Psychologists Seek Authority to Prescribe Psychotropic Medication," *Washington Post*, March 21, 2011; and Ramin Mojtabai and Mark Olfson, "National Trends in Psychotherapy by Office-Based Psychiatrists," *Archives of General Psychiatry* 65, no. 8 (August 2008): 962–70.

15. Richard Miller, "How Much Does a Psychiatrist Cost?," BetterHelp, June 24, 2022; and Kendra Bean, "How Much Does It Cost to see a Psychiatrist without Insurance," Mira, August 23, 2022.

16. Tara F. Bishop, Matthew J. Press, and Salomeh Keyhani, "Acceptance of Insurance by Psychiatrists and the Implications for Access to Mental Health Care," *JAMA Psychiatry* 71, no. 2 (February 2014).

17. "Mental Health Care Health Professional Shortage Areas (HPSAs)," State Health Facts, Kaiser Family Foundation, September 30, 2021.

18. "Health Professional Shortage Areas: Mental Health, by County, 2022," Rural Health Information Hub, July 2022; and "Over One-Third of Americans Live in Areas Lacking Mental Health Professionals," USAFacts, updated July 14, 2021.

19. Ofer Zur, "Medication Considerations for Non-Prescriber Clinicians: Ethical and Clinical Consideration, Part of an Online Course for CE Credits for Psychologists, MFT's, Social Workers, Counselors and Nurses," Zur Institute; and Michael G. Pipich, "How to Have a Conversation about Medication in Therapy: An Open Discussion about Medications Can Improve Overall Success in Therapy," *Psychology Today*, December 28, 2019.

20. Melissa Dittmann, "Psychology's First Prescribers," *Monitor on Psychology* 34, no. 2 (February 2003): 36; and American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, "DoD Prescribing Psychologists: External Analysis, Monitoring, and Evaluation of the Program and its Participants Final Report," May 1998.

21. American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, "DoD Prescribing Psychologists," p. 7.

22. For example, health care practitioners employed by the Department of Veterans Affairs and working in the Veterans Affairs health system practice "notwithstanding any State license, registration, certification, or other requirements that unduly interfere with their practice," Authority of VA Professionals to Practice Health Care, 85 Fed. Reg. 71,838, November 12, 2020; and 38 U.S.C. §1730C.

23. American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, "DoD Prescribing Psychologists," pp. 2–6, 8.

24. General Accounting Office, "Prescribing Psychologists: DOD Demonstration Participants Perform Well but Have Little Effect on Readiness or Costs," Health, Education and Human Services Division, June 1999.

25. General Accounting Office, "Prescribing Psychologists."

26. David S. Shearer et al., "Establishing Uniform Requirements for Privileging Psychologists to Prescribe in Federal Service," *The Tablet* (blog), Society for Prescribing Psychology, April 2015; Earl Sutherland Jr., "Primary Care Prescribing Psychologists in the Indian Health Service," *Journal of Clinical Psychology in Medical Settings* 19, no. 4 (December 2012): 444–45; and Kevin M. McGuinness, "Prescribing in the Public Health Service," in *Pharmacotherapy for Psychologists: Prescribing and Collaborative Roles*, eds. Robert E. McGrath and Bret A. Moore (Washington: American Psychological Association, 2010), pp. 207–19.

27. Tori DeAngelis, "Prescribing Psychologists Working in the Federal System," *PracticeUpdate* (blog), American Psychological Association, November 9, 2017.

28. Louisiana labels prescribing psychologists "medical psychologists."

29. Beth Rom-Rymer, email message to Shivani Ekkanath,

confirming the figure on August 23, 2022.

30. See Shirley Svorny and Michael F. Cannon, "Health Care Workforce Reform: COVID-19 Spotlights Need for Changes to Clinician Licensing," Cato Institute Policy Analysis no. 899, August 4, 2020. "Even if an additional increment of education or training could deliver some benefits to patients, that is not enough to justify requiring clinicians to undertake the additional time and expense required to receive that training. If it were, nurses would not exist—states would require all clinicians to obtain an medical doctorate plus board certification in their chosen specialty. The relevant question is whether any added benefits exceed the added costs that those requirements impose in terms of reduced employment opportunities, higher health care prices, and reduced access."

31. American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, "DoD Prescribing Psychologists," pp. 12–13.

32. American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, "DoD Prescribing Psychologists," p. 5.

33. Kylin Peck, Robert McGrath, and Bryan Holbrook, "Practices of Psychologists: Replication and Extension," *Professional Psychology Research and Practice* 52, no. 3 (October 2020): 195–201.

34. Svorny and Cannon, "Health Care Workforce Reform"; and Byron Schlomach, Christina Sandefur, and Murray Feldstein, "A Win-Win for Consumers and Professionals Alike: An Alternative to Occupational Licensing," Goldwater Institute, November 15, 2018.

35. American Board of Clinical Pharmacology Inc., https:// www.abcp.net; "General Public," Check Physician Status, American Board of Psychiatry and Neurology; American Board of Professional Psychology, https://abpp.org; and "ASCP Exam in Advanced Clinical Psychopharmacology," American Society of Clinical Psychopharmacology.

36. Anne Ryman, "Universal Licensing: Here's What You Need to Know about Arizona's Law for Out-of-State Work Licenses," *Arizona Republic*, December 27, 2021.

37. Kate Mulligan, "AMA Vows to Prevent Future Psychologist Prescribing Laws," *Psychiatric News*, July 19, 2022.



The views expressed in this paper are those of the author(s) and should not be attributed to the Cato Institute, its trustees, its Sponsors, or any other person or organization. Nothing in this paper should be construed as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress. Copyright © 2022 Cato Institute. This work by the Cato Institute is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-ShareAlike 4.0 International License.